
Page 1

President’s Message    1


1st VP Message           2


Environmental 

Concerns                      3


State Life Membership 
Information                   4


Events	 	             5


Survey Request            6


Club News	             7


Announcements         19

DFGC Newsletter  -   March 2024

Bee	         Aware  
Bee	         Involved  
Bee	         Kind 

Ginny Cardona

Delaware Federation of Garden Clubs


President

President’s Message

 

 Ginny

It has been an honor and a pleasure to serve as your President these past 
two years.  I have thoroughly enjoyed attending your Club meetings and 
events and hearing about your many activities.  Thank you for allowing me 
into your garden club lives. 

But wait.  There’s more.  Our last State meeting of the term is April 16 at 
Kings Creek Country Club in Rehoboth.  Our special guest is NGC 
President, Brenda Moore, who will install our 2025-2027 Officers.  Our 
speaker is Anna O’Kelly, who will give us tips and tricks for floral design.  
See below in this newsletter for details and dates to RSVP. 

Our incoming President, Alva Hutchison, and incoming President-elect, 
Sandy Fitt, and I have been meeting regularly these past two years to plan 
for the long term.  Leading requires an agenda for the organization, not 
merely conducting a meeting and planning a lunch.  As they execute their 
vision, say yes.   We need different people with different skills to make it 
happen. This is YOUR organization. 

At least ¾ of our clubs will be electing new officers in the next couple of 
months.  I have experienced the scenario where no one steps up to serve 
as a Club leader, and I have seen it in your clubs also.  Say yes to your 
Nominating Committee.  What is the worst that can happen?  I have been 
a Club President, and admittedly, I was not very good at it.  However, we 
held the Club together and the next President came in ready to go.  Say 
yes.  Don’t wait until elections time to look for Club leaders.  The time to 
start is now.  Say yes. 

I recently read that the late comedienne, Joan Rivers, loved bees.  (Google 
her bee jewelry!) She said “the bee's story is one of triumph against the 
odds. In aerodynamic terms, bees shouldn’t be able to fly. Their bodies are 
too heavy and their wings are too small. And yet they fly, achieving the 
impossible every day!”  If each of us does something small, together we 
can accomplish something large. 

Thank you for allowing me to serve as DFGC President.  These past two 
years have been a garden club highlight for me. 
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Wednesday, April 16, 2025 

Registration Opens at 9   Meeting starts at 10 

Location:  Kings Creek Country Club, 1 Kings Creek Circle, Rehoboth Beach, DE 19971 

Host Club: Gardeners by the Sea 

Cost: $ 40 

Special Guest:  Brenda Moore, National Garden Clubs President 

Installation of Officers for 2025-2027 

Program: “Flower Show Floral Design: Tips and Tricks,” 

Presenter: Anna O’Kelly              

Anna served as the President of the Federated Garden Clubs of Maryland from 2021-2023 
and is currently the President of the Maryland Judges Council.  She is past president of 
Ikebana International Baltimore Chapter #118 and a student of the Sogetsu school of 
Ikebana.   

Clubs send member RSVP to dfgcregistrar@gmail.com 

Two-week open registration period begins on March 24 and closes on April 7
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Delaware Federation of Garden Clubs 
 Environmental Concerns Report 
                  Spring 2025 

Microplastics – How to Protect Yourself    

  (Image from National Geographic) 

Where are microplastics? According to University of California San Francisco professor and 
researcher Tracey Woodruff, microplastics are “an invisible invasion by land, air and sea: 
Microscopic plastic pieces are in the food we eat, the air we breathe and the water we drink – 
bottled or not”. Microplastics have been found throughout the body, even in placentas and 
newborns. This should alarm everyone. 

Watch this short video to learn more about limiting your exposure to microplastics. 

Dr. Woodruff has some helpful suggestions for limiting your exposure to toxic chemicals at home 
and why/how.  

Here are a few: 

• Leave your shoes at the door, 

• Never microwave in plastic containers, 

• Store food in glass, ceramic, or stainless-steel containers, 

• Cook with stainless steel or cast-iron cookware, 

• Do not use dryer sheets. 

If you want to learn more about reducing your exposure to harmful chemicals, check out the 
Environmental Working Group’s helpful Consumer Guides. 

Did you know: More than 80,000 registered chemicals are used commercially in the US. 
Less than a dozen are regulated. Sadly, it may get worse. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Suzanne Smith 

Conservation Chair

https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2024/02/427161/how-to-limit-microplastics-dangers
https://youtu.be/qXfO5h_hZ5U
https://prhe.ucsf.edu/toxic-matters
https://www.ewg.org/consumer-guides
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For additional information about DFGC Life Membership, including (1) a list of Life 
Members 2010-2024 and (2) application forms for Life Membership in CAR-SGC and 
NGC if your honoree already has a DFGC Life Membership: https://
www.delawaregardenclubs.org/life-members. 

https://www.delawaregardenclubs.org/life-members
https://www.delawaregardenclubs.org/life-members
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Instead of relating details about some of our consistently interesting 
programs, I’d like to take a very unscientific survey about using social 
media for your club.  We now have a very knowledgeable member serving 
as our social media and digital chair who has created a website with a 
public and a private section.  The private section, which can only be 
accessed by a current member with a password, has member names, 
phone numbers, emails and addresses.  Some of our members are 
uncomfortable with that information being online and are concerned about 
privacy issues. The information is available in our yearbook and I suppose 
that is true for all clubs. 

So my questions to each club:

1. Does your club use social media?  If so, which platforms?               
Do members use it regularly? 

2. If your club has a website, do you have a private section for   
members only? 

3. Has anyone ever been hacked from this source? 

4. Do members have the option of having their information on the site?   

5. If some members don’t include their personal information, is your site 
useful in the way it is intended?  

6. Does your club have its own email?  Something like 
moonflowergc@xxx.com?  

7. In general, how useful are your website and social media?  

Club Requests Response to Media Survey

mailto:moonflowergc@gmail.com
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Passwords for Membership Access 

to DFGC, CAR Websites:


DFGC-3210

DFGC Mailing Address:
P.O. Box 103

February’s meeting showcased floral arrangements for 
Valentine’s Day. Local florist, Christie Culp of Downtown 

Alley demonstrated techniques for a holiday basket 
arrangement which surrounded a bottle of champagne!  

Four Seasons Garden Club of Heritage Shores celebrated 
the holidays with a luncheon at Abbott’s on Broadcreek. 
Following the luncheon and a short meeting led by 
President, Kathy Polley, the group enjoyed a “Garden 
Cake.”
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After decorating our tree at the Ronald McDonald 
House, kicking off 2025 has been a busy time for 
the Brandywine Garden Club.

In February, club member, Maura Sheridan-Walther gave a fantastic workshop, “Sustainable 
Alternatives to Oasis in Floral Design”. Because Oasis is single use plastic foam, alternatives such 
as “egg cages” and Oshun packs help us reuse/recycle materials to keep plastics out of our 
landfills. While a little tricky, beautiful designs were created by members using the egg cages 
Maura provided. 

Showing our club a little love the day before 
Valentine’s Day, the Garden Gate Garden Club 
invited our members to join their meeting 
where some members presented design 
demonstrations on each of the design classes 
in their upcoming June flower show.  The 
theme of their show is "Mother Goose in the 
Garden" and the designs they prepared were 
creative and beautiful. Each was discussed 
focusing on the strengths and weakness from a 
judge’s perspective. This certainly enhanced 
our knowledge in preparation for our own 
“Along Nature’s Way” flower show happening 
on June 4, 2025. 

Keeping to our club president’s theme “Bee Keepers: 
Stewards of Our Community”, our programs have 
focused on sustainability and beautification. In 
January, Michael Halloran from Davey Tree Company 
gave a great lecture on tree and shrub pruning. Many 
of us learned better techniques that would enhance 
our efforts and support optimal tree growth/life. 



Page 12

Spade & Trowel Garden Club in Seaford is off to a busy 
spring, after cancelling the January meeting because of 
12 inches of snow and ending the February meeting 
just as snow started falling. We welcome spring! 

We had a successful greens sale in December, 
decorated the Gov. Ross Mansion, and enjoyed a 
delightful “high tea” with Shirley O’Neal in Laurel as our 

Christmas party, where we brought “mugs of cheer” for judging and then distribution to patients at a local 
rehab facility. 

At our March meeting, club members learned about the worsening invasion of Spotted Lanternfly 
from Katie Bielicki of the Delaware Department of Agriculture. In April we’ll have a program on “Gleaning: 
Ending Food Waste and Food Insecurity.” In conjunction with that, we plan a visit to the Food Bank of 
Delaware in Milford on May 6. 

A Kokodama workshop is planned for April 29; participation in the Western Sussex Boys & Girls Club 
Spring Festival in Seaford on May 10; and a carpool on May 17 to “A Day in Old New Castle.” 

Our major service to the community, beautification of downtown Seaford, will take place around 
Mother’s Day, as we plant flower baskets on two bridges and containers for a number of businesses. 

We learned that the Ark Educational Center in Laurel, a nonprofit group that offers an after-school 
program of one-on-one tutoring by volunteers as well as a small summer school, is in need of school and 
office supplies. As a new club project, members are bringing donations of supplies to monthly meetings. 

Our membership is growing in this, our 70th year as a garden club. We plan an anniversary 
celebration in October.


Photo: some of the busy workers at Spade & Trowel Garden Club’s greens sale.
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Planting Beach Grass
Barefoot Garden club members participated in 
DNREC's annual Beach Grass Planting, as the 
Fenwick Island beaches have been identified as 
needing additional grasses to maintain the dunes.

Friends of Fenwick Help 
Coastal Highway
Barefoot Gardeners helped to beautify the 
"Friends of Fenwick" portion of Coastal 
Highway under the DelDot Adopt-a-Highway 
program.

Our Fenwick Island 
Pollinator Park Clean Up
Some of the Barefoot Gardeners 
worked cleaning up the winter shrub in the 
Fenwick Island Pollinator Park. Thank 
you Donna Nowell, Liz Lear, Pam Pridgeon, 
Colleen Wilson. We are ready for 

Beach Clean 
Up
Several 
Barefoot 
Gardeners 
participated in 
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 Decorating the

Rehoboth 
Public Library

Holiday Garden 
Therapy

 This year’s theme for the Museum decorations is, “Spruced up for 
the Holidays,” and features evergreens, fresh wreaths and potted 
trees, along with hand painted wooden ornaments and pinecones.  
The window ledges are decorated with wooden shoes, filled with 
holiday treats for good little Dutch Children.  An education table 
presented by Club member Kathy Ackerman continues the 
‘evergreen’ theme with a display highlighting the horticultural 
differences in our Christmas trees - firs, spruces and pines! 

     This is the first year for Sussex Gardeners to work in 
collaboration with library staff to decorate the gates of the Rehoboth 
Library.  The Gardeners used fresh evergreen swags, magnolia 
leaves, and winter foliage to create the outdoor décor in the 
Colonial Williamsburg style.  Magnolia seed pods coated with 
peanut butter and birdseed are also featured in the swags to 
encourage winter birds to visit!

    As part of a long-standing tradition, the Club held its annual 
December workshop where members made over 200 nosegays 
and several wreaths – using evergreens, winter foliage and holiday 
ribbons.  The nosegays were donated to our local “Meals on 
Wheels,” where they will adorn holiday meal trays in our community.  
The wreaths are donated for display at local public buildings.  The 
Garden Therapy Committee, chaired by Joan Boraski and Abbe 
Barbado, visited the Brandywine Senior Living Facility in Rehoboth 
this past week, and helped residents create floral arrangements for 
display in their rooms over the holidays.  

      This past month, Sussex Gardeners launched its first-ever 
website,  www.Sussex-Gardeners.org.  The website has information 
available to the public, and a password-protected section for 
members only where club news can be shared.  The Club continues 
to maintain and update its Facebook page and encourages contact 
with the Club via email at SussexGardeners@gmail.com .  

Sussex Gardeners Work Holiday Magic

     As the Sussex Gardeners (SG) enter their 87th 
year, the Club continues to honor its cherished 
Holiday Traditions.  Civic Beautification Co-Chairs, 
Crystal Selway and Sandra Skidmore, designed 
and installed holiday greenery and décor at the 
Zwaanendael Museum in Lewes and on the gates 
of the Rehoboth Library.  

Wreaths and Nosegays 
for Meals-on-Wheels

http://www.Sussex-Gardeners.org
mailto:SussexGardeners@gmail.com
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Announcements
April 2,2025 

Moonflower Garden Club is hosting Kelly Billings of Gateway 
Gardens who will present Water Gardens and Ponds.  She 
will discuss designing, maintaining and planting water gardens, 
including plants for sun and shade. There will be an emphasis 
on water quality research and the use of natural processes to 
avoid invasive species and maintain a healthy environment for 
wildlife.  

As the church has limited seating, guests should check 
with Kathe Worrell to see if there is still space available:  
katgardens@aol.com or text 302-333-7307

Fellowship Hall at Red Clay Creek Presbyterian Church

500 McKennans Church Road

Wilmington

https://news.delaware.gov/2025/03/10/
delawareans-can-buy-composters-online-at-a-
discount-through-april-3-via-dnrec-promotion/

Delawareans Can Buy Composters Online 

at a Discount Through April 3 Via 

DNREC Promotion


mailto:katgardens@aol.com
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